Town of East Hampton

Town Council Regular Meeting

Tuesday, May 13, 2014
Town Hall Meeting Room
Minutes

Present:  Chairperson Barbara Moore, Vice Chairman Kevin Reich, Council Members Patience Anderson, Ted Hintz, Jr., George Pfaffenbach, Mark Philhower and Philip Visintainer and Town Manager Michael Maniscalco.
Call to Order & Pledge of Allegiance

Chairperson Moore called the regular meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. in the Town Hall Meeting Room. 

Adoption of Agenda

A motion was made Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mrs. Anderson, to adopt the agenda adding to the beginning of the meeting an executive session for Personnel Matter Regarding Phil Sissick – Employment Agreement Amendment.  Voted (7-0)
Personnel Matter Regarding Phil Sissick –Employment Agreement Amendment
A motion was made by Mr. Visintainer, seconded by Mr. Reich, to enter Executive Session at 6:30 p.m.  Town Manager Michael Maniscalco and Philip Sissick were invited into Executive Session.

Executive Session ended at 6:43 p.m.

Approval of Minutes  
A motion was made by Mrs. Anderson, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to approve the minutes for the April 22, 2014 Town Council Regular Meeting and May 5, 2014 Special Meeting as written.  Voted (7-0)
Public Remarks
Ann McLaughlin, 85 North Main Street, reminded everyone there is a Welcome Home Ceremony scheduled for Monday, May 19, 2014 at 6:30 p.m. in the Village Center.

Sandy Doran, President of Chatham Historical Society, thanked the Council for approving the water main extension to the museum building on Bevin Boulevard.

Tina Mohr, 81 Tarragon Drive, asked to keep full day Kindergarten in the budget.

Monique Sherer, 14 Birkshire Drive, asked to keep full day Kindergarten in the budget.

Jarod Bushey, 149 Main Street, commented that he could see more savings in the budget.
Peter Brown, 76 Barton Hill, commented on the need for a Police Captain.

Presentations
None
Bids & Contracts 
Phase II/Phase III Bonded Road Paving Project
An RFP for Phase II and Phase III of the approved road paving project was posted and it was determined that B&W Paving and Landscaping was the low bidder in the amount of $1,934,963.
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, that the Finance Director be authorized to purchase from B&W Paving and Landscaping LLC; materials and labor for paving and related work as adopted by the Town Council for Phase II/Phase III Road Improvement Program and alternates as specified in the bid package.  Voted (7-0)

Insurance/Risk Consultant
Historically the Town has used an insurance broker who was paid a commission from the companies that the Town contracted with.  This method has raised some concern over the past year since many insurance companies are no longer using this method of procurement, limiting the pool of companies the Town can get insurance from.  As a result, the Town went out to bid for a new insurance/risk consultant.  Currently the commission that the broker is receiving is in the premium that the Town pays.  As a result of the new arrangement, the Town will see a reduction in the premium which will now be used to pay the broker.  The fee is $25,000 and will be split by the Town and Board of Education.  
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mrs. Anderson, to award the bid for the Insurance/Risk Consultant to USI Insurance Services LLC and to direct the Town Manager and Finance Director to enter into a contract for services with USI Insurance Services LLC in the amount of a yearly fee of $25,000.  Voted (7-0)
Resolutions/Ordinances/Policies/Proclamations 
Proclamation for Army 1st Lieutenant Sebastiano Nane’
A motion was made by Mr. Reich, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, to accept the proclamation for Army 1st Lieutenant Sebastiano Nane’.  Voted (7-0)
Continued Business 
Discussion and Vote on 2014-2015 Budget – 2nd Referendum
Mrs. Moore reviewed the changes that the Board of Finance made to the budget which included reducing the Board of Education by $85,000, not to use fund balance to pay down debt, reducing the Town by $15,000 from the Wellness account.  The Board of Finance budget for Town Council will be included with the minutes filed in the Town Clerk’s Office. 
Mrs. Moore reviewed additional changes to be proposed to the budget which include reducing the Town budget by $29,873 which reduces the Captain position to begin in January, and adjusting Board of Education Capital and operating budgets.  The summary sheet will be included with the minutes.  The changes suggested would result in a .75 mill increase.  
Mr. Hintz responded to the audience members questioning full day Kindergarten noting that the Town Council does not decide on full day Kindergarten, that decision is up to the Board of Education and how they allocate the funds they receive.

Mr. Hintz reviewed items that were proposed to be cut at the last meeting but suggested adding back the Public Works loader.  Mr. Philhower and Mrs. Anderson agreed that the Police Captain position should be removed.  Mr. Reich, Mr. Visintainer and Mr. Pfaffenbach agreed with the changes Mrs. Moore proposed.
A motion was made by Mr. Reich, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, to accept the proposal as presented by Mrs. Moore.  Voted (4-3)  Mrs. Moore, Mr. Reich, Mr. Pfaffenbach and Mr. Visintainer in favor; Mr. Hintz, Mrs. Anderson and Mr. Philhower against. 

Set Date for 2nd Town Meeting and Referendum
A motion was made by Mr. Visintainer, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, to adopt the resolution setting the Town Meeting date for Tuesday, May 27, 2014 at 6:15 p.m. in the Town Hall Meeting Room.
The referendum vote will be held on June 3, 2014.
The moderator will be Steve Greco.
CT Federation of Lakes
At the last Council meeting it was requested that Council consider the possibility of joining the CT Federation of Lakes.  At this time there is no fee to join the group. 

A motion was made by Mrs. Anderson, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, to join the CT Federation of Lakes and to appoint a representative from the Conservation-Lake Commission.  Voted (7-0)
Chatham Historic Society Request to Waive Water Connection Fees
Last year at a Town Meeting a water connection was approved for the Chatham Historic Society museum on Bevin Boulevard.  The Historic Society is requesting a waiver of the water connection fee of $3,925, water permit fee of $100 and the sewer connection fee.  The WPCA handles the sewer fees however the Council handles the water fees.
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, to waive the fees for the water connection charge and water permit fee for the Chatham Historic Society museum water main extension.  Voted (7-0)
New Business 

2014/2015 Public Water System Operating Budget and Water Rate Recommendation
Annually the WPCA provides the Town Council with a proposed budget for operating the town owned water systems.  This is a first reading of the budget.  It will be included on the next meeting agenda.  The Council needs to set a public hearing for the water rates.
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Reich, to set the public hearing for the water rates to June 3, 2014 at the Water Treatment Plant at 7:00 p.m.  Voted (7-0) 
Review and of Purchasing Ordinance Change
Staff approached the Board of Finance with a revised Purchasing Ordinance to update some of the requirements.  The Board of Finance has approved the draft and it is now passed on to the Council.  This item will be included on the next meeting agenda. 

Review and Discussion of Town Board/Committee Application
During a recent Council meeting the Town Board/Committee Application was discussed regarding the requirement for committee members to be a “bona fide resident”.  It was suggested that business owners in East Hampton that reside in another town should be able to be on a commission.  A draft of the changes to the application will be provided at the next meeting.
Request for Tax Refund – 73 Waterhole Road
Prior to the development of this property the developer had to remove some older buildings but did not ensure that the demolition permit was filed with the Assessor’s Office.  As a result, this property was taxed as if the building was still there.  Statutorily the Assessor cannot go back to make a reimbursement.  The Town Attorney has reviewed the case and provided a letter with their opinion.  The property owners were presented and explained the situation.  This item will be included on the next meeting agenda.
Town Manager Report 

Update on Long Crossing Culvert
Staff have met with the Town Engineer who is currently drafting plans and specifications for the Town to move forward.
Update Sears Park Beach
Staff have met with the Town Engineer who is currently drafting plans and specifications for the Town to move forward.

Update Police Department Patrolman Search
The Town received 26 applications for the patrolman position.
Update on Priorities and Goals Report
The Priorities and Goals Rolling Action Item list was provided to Council.  These activities are due for completion by July 1st.
Update on High School Field Lighting Project

The project is complete and scheduling use of the lights is underway.
Household Hazardous Waste Report
A report was provided regarding the Household Hazardous Waste Collection day.
Other

The Chatham Historical Society Water Main Extension bids were opened on May 13th.
Mr. Maniscalco is working on Council by-laws.

Rain caused some issues with the Sears Park punchlist but it is being worked on.

Dates are being looked at for the first meeting of the Facilities Evaluation Committee and the Water Task Force.
Town Council Liaison Reports
None
Appointments
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, to appoint Tom O’Brien to the Central Connecticut Office of Tourism.  Voted (7-0)
Tax Refunds
A motion was made by Mr. Hint, seconded by Mr. Reich, to approve tax refunds in the amount of $708.51.  Voted (7-0) 

Public Remarks 

Mike Rich, 64 Long Crossing Road, asked how the paving project would affect the Long Crossing culvert issue.

Monique Sherer, 14 Birkshire Drive, commented that it is time to take care of the town’s children.

Ted Turner, Hog Hill Road, thanked the Council for giving the Police Department the tools they need to do their work.

Police Chief Sean Cox thanked everyone for their kind words.  He noted he has an open door policy.  He noted the addition of a Police Captain would make the town safer and provided an overview of the department.

Len Johnson, 21 Long Crossing, commented that he agrees a Captain is needed.

Rick Wanat, 35 Long Crossing, commented that the roads are in dire need of repair.  He also noted he feels a Facilities Foreman is needed just by looking at the building.

Communications, Correspondence & Announcements
Mr. Maniscalco and Mrs. Anderson will attend the Eagle Scout Ceremony on May 18th.
The Council was invited to the VFW Officer installation on May 31st at 2pm.

There will be a paper shredding event on May 31st at from 9am to noon at WPCA.

A letter was received from Northeast Utilities regarding the notice to the Public Utilities Regulartory Authority of their intent to file amended rate schedules
A response from the Library Director was provided to Mr. Maniscalco pertaining to a letter regarding the Library.

Adjournment
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mrs. Anderson, to adjourn the meeting at 8:50 p.m. Voted (7-0)
Respectfully submitted,

Cathy Sirois
Recording Secretary
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